Minutes of the Patient Participation Group
Monday, 18th March 2013
at St Luke’s Primary Care Centre
Copies of the agenda were distributed at the start of the meeting.
Present   
Joan Randell (Chair) Ray Chapman, Christine Churchman, Brian Morgan, Catherine Donaldson and Pauline Robinson, Thomas Tarry (patients) and Graham Jamieson (Managing Partner)
Apologies 
Apologies were received from Chris Page. 
Minutes of the meeting held on 26th November 2012

The minutes of the meeting held on 26th November 2012 were signed as a true record. 
Matters arising from the minutes of the meeting of 26th November 2012 

Ruth Fawcett –It was with regret that GJ reported that Ruth Fawcett has made the decision to stand down from the PPG. Although strictly not part of the last meeting, Ruth spoke to him immediately afterwards explaining that family health reasons were behind her decision. Those present endorsed the proposal that GJ should write to Ruth to thank her for her service and contribution to the PPG. 
Meeting - All agreed that the decision to postpone the meeting planned for 14th January following a heavy snowfall was a sensible option taken in the interest of safety.
Practice update

Doctors – GJ reported that he anticipates challenges ahead as the practice is faced with a growing demand for clinical services. Two factors have combined to create this situation. First, the principle of the Doctor First appointment system is that the patients who present themselves each day are provided a same day service by telephone consultation followed up by face to face appointments, advice, visit or treatment as discussed and necessary.  It is not uncommon on a very busy day for up to 540 patients a day to pass through this process. Planned and unplanned doctor absences exacerbate matters yet further creating huge strains and pressure to deliver services.  Against this background, it is known that two doctors will be reducing their hours. The decision has been taken to make new staff appointments and ten days ago interviews took place for new partners . Doctor First has also highlighted the differences between salaried doctors and partners. Salaried doctors have recently been invited to become partners. 
In reply to a question from TT, GJ explained the difference between partners and salaried doctors. Partners manage and operate the business of the practice and are not bound by the set times worked by salaried doctors. 
The duty doctor has a brief to meet the workload dictated by daily demand, to respond to requests for support from the triage nurse, make essential pm home visits and pick up any remaining calls after other doctors have reached their daily limit. Therefore, the duty doctor’s day may be very long. It is part of a partner’s role to support the duty doctor to meet this demand. 
A new management structure has been adopted. An executive committee made up of the six existing partners (five doctors and the Practice Manager) meet on a weekly basis. There will be a full Partners Meeting in the evening once a month.
Responding to a question from PR, GJ said that there can be up to maximum of twelve doctors on duty at any one time but this can vary significantly according, time of the week, holidays etc. 

St Luke’s Primary Care Centre 
Dentist – Good progress has been made towards realising the plans to provide the services of a dentist within the Primary Care Centre. The practice is on the verge of signing a contract with the prospective dentist within the next week. If possible, the dentist would like to open to his new patients by 1st April. 
Pharmacy Licence – A decision has still not yet been reached about the granting of a licence which would enable the practice to provide a pharmacy service in the centre. Solicitors for the practice anticipated the outcome by the end of 2012. At a late stage, the Appeals Committee demanded further and extensive information. Counsel for the practice had only a few days in which to respond before interested parties were again invited to comment. Lawyers have asked for a timescale in which the application will be resolved. They and the practice are aware that the PCT will become defunct on 31st March 2013.The practice could force the issue by entering into legal proceedings against the PCT but is unlikely to do so. 
Car Park – Complaints have been received from patients whose cars have been damaged entering or leaving the car park. GJ explained that two drains were installed in the gutter across the entrance to the site. The road is not yet fully made up and the drains are therefore raised. Some cars were damaged  because it was almost impossible to avoid the drain covers. Being outside the site, this is the responsibility of Belway Homes. However, Ashley House, designers of the Centre, have stepped in and carried out remedial work. Replying to questions, GJ confirmed that the car park has enough spaces to meet all demands, even on Monday mornings when the Centre is at peak demand. 
Temperatures – CD asked if temperatures within the building were at recommended levels. Confirming that temperatures are generally acceptable, GJ detailed two exceptions. First, there are occasions on which there are variations in rooms on the two main aspects of the building. Those on the north side are generally cooler than those on the south side. This is not ideal. Secondly, temperatures in four treatment rooms are an issue. Air re-circulating systems extract hot air and change it for cooler air. The system raises the temperature of the cooler fresh air by only a few degrees and unacceptable colder air is often fed back into the rooms on cold days. This is a design fault and the four units will need to be replaced or adapted. 
Patient Satisfaction Survey - Development Plan

GJ recorded his thanks to BM for inputting data from the survey questionnaires.

A draft of the Patient Satisfaction Survey - executive summary, statistical information and action plan were circulated before the meeting.

The discussion began with several general comments and observations:

The lack of toys was a bone of contention for some who completed the questionnaire (RC)

Evaluation of the data is key to our understanding and we should consider all the negative and positive aspects of the responses made by patients (CC)

Elderly patients noted it was unacceptable to hang on to the ‘phones for long periods (CD)  

The initial answering of calls seemed to have improved but large differences in answering times still exist (PR)

Telephone System – A wealth of data about calls has very recently become accessible and will give an insight into the performance of the system and call handling. For example, the average time of conversations between patients and reception staff is one and a half minutes. Initial comparisons of data indicate certain anomalies, an example being the number of “dropped” calls appears to conflict with other data. The development plan includes a target to improve the telephone service by reducing call waiting times and the number of occasions on which patients get the engaged tone. GJ is considering options for how this can be achieved. Currently there are eight incoming lines manned by four phone receptionists. The system does not have a queuing priority facility to connect the next available receptionist to callers in the order in which they entered the system. Organisational changes may also prove effective e.g. staff meetings may be timed so that they do not conflict with known times and days of heavy call volumes. Answering RC’s question about the feasibility of an automated answering service, GJ said that at £4,000+, the cost of implementation would need to be considered very carefully. Action Plan- To reduce waiting times for callers and eliminate the occasions on which they get the engaged tone. 
New appointment system – Views about the Dr First system are mixed. One of the concerns is that patients are unable to make appointments for future dates. At the same time, many patients are giving positive feedback to doctors and receptionists. Two pieces of statistical evidence were put forward.  (GJ) It is known that the number of patients presenting to A&E at NGH is rising and there have been recent acute spikes of demand leading to temporary closure. Comparisons between patients numbers from different practices are available. The increase in St Luke’s patients attending has risen by only 3% compared with rises of between 10% to 15% from other local practices. This is an indicator that our patients need to use A&E less often because they have easy access to treatment and advice at the surgery, reinforcing the value of Dr First. However, the number of complaints to NHS Choices by our patients has increased to an average of 3 to 4 per week, a negative aspect to Dr First. Consequently, the practice has changed its policy. In addition to contacting those complainants to the service who give their details, GJ or MS now invite anonymous complainants to contact the surgery to discuss their concerns.  
RC noted that the system is improving whilst others reported patients’ concerns that it is difficult, impractical or impossible to take return calls from doctors in the workplace. GJ responded by saying that there will not be a return to the old system and patients can specify times when they would be available to take calls. 

CC highlighted the concerns of a patient who had raised with her the issues of safety and potential dangers of prescribing new medication over the phone. 

Action Plan – To provide better information about Dr First for all patients

Receptionists

Although 98% of patients rated Receptionists as helpful or very helpful, almost half of the comments were more critical of the service that they provide.  The action plan seeks to address this issue, aiming at securing a “customer focussed service” what PR described as “The face of the practice”. GJ noted that there are fifteen receptionists some of whom are recently appointed and still undergoing training. The management of Reception staff will be aimed at ensuring the delivery of a consistently high standard.
Communicating the survey summary and action plan – The survey findings and the development plan will be discussed with partners in the near future before it is submitted the PCT by the end of March. Patients will have access through the practice website. BM suggested that a quick view summary may allow wider access and presented a four page summary. Members suggested different  formats in which it may be used for example, as a printed leaflet, waiting room screen displays, posters. GJ to consider the content and the feasibility of the suggestions made. 
DETECT champions training and project – It was noted that the JR had attended the second workshop at Kettering. As time allocated for the meeting was running out, it was suggested that a separate meeting be held to formulate proposals for the programme. 
Any other business
West Northampton PPG – JR represented St Luke’s at the inaugural  meeting of the West Locality Engagement Group on the understanding that she was not able to take it on as a permanent commitment. Eight practices are involved in the group, which meets at a local surgery every quarter, is under the chairmanship of Dr Judith Dawson  from Langham Place Surgery. The next meeting is on 15th April at 6 p.m. JR invited other members of this group to consider if they would like to take on the role in a permanent capacity. Action- any members who would like to find out more about the group should contact Joan. 
Notification of meetings – TT requested that a reminder should be sent to members three to four days before each meeting.  Action-GJ to ask MS to issue reminders as proposed
Official Opening of St Luke’s Primary Care Centre – Details have not yet been finalised but the probability is that it will be on 21st,22ndor 23rd May 2013. Action – please note  dates in your diary
Next meeting
It was agreed that the next meeting would take place on Tuesday, 16th April at St Luke’s Primary Care Centre on 2013 starting at 6.15 p.m. 

There will be only one agenda item about the proposed DETECT campaign. Please note that GJ will not be present at this meeting
The meeting ended at 8.00 p.m. and GJ thanked everyone who attended for taking part and for their contribution.
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Next meeting


Tuesday 16th April 


at 6.15 p.m.


at St Luke’s Primary Care Centre





This meeting will be devoted to the DETECT


campaign for patients run by the PPG





Diagnose Early To get Effective Cancer Treatment








Dates for your diary


OFFICIAL OPENING OF ST LUKE’S PRIMARY CARE CENTRE


Likely dates are 21st, 22nd or 23rd May 2013


More details to follow











